B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

Meeting held: 8th February 2006

Present:


Chair:
Councillor Cedwein Brown

Rothwell Town Council:
Councillor Margaret Talbot

Burton Latimer Town Council:
Councillor Claire Sevier Burnapp


Councillor Ivan Cox

Desborough Town Council:
Councillor David Soans

Barton Seagrave Parish
Councillor Reg Barby

Council

Kettering Borough Council:
Councillor Mark Dearing (also representing


    Desborough Town Council


Councillor Christopher Groome


Councillor Ruth Groome (also representing


    Burton Latimer Town Council)


Councillor Pat Evans 


Councillor Michael Tebbutt (also representing


    Desborough Town Council)


Councillor Christopher Lamb (also 


    representing Burton Latimer Town Council 


    and Barton Seagrave Parish Council)


Councillor David Whyte (also representing Rothwell Town Council)

Also Present:

Northamptonshire Police:
Sergeant Kevin Burton

Northamptonshire County:
Chris Bond

Council (Highways)
Keith Day

Northants Fire Service:
Kevin Hedges


Lisa Bryan

Kettering Borough Council
Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)



Sarah Goodman (Forum Administrator)

05.A6TF.34
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Alan Pote, Maurice Bayes, Doreen Bindley and Councillor Ruth Groome for her late arrival.

05.A6TF.35
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the A6 Towns Forum held on 30th November 2005 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

05.A6TF.36
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.


05.A6TF.37
UPDATE ON WEIGHT RESTRICTIONS AT NORTH KETTERING BUSINESS PARK AND SIGNAGE AT MORRISONS SITE


Keith Day and Chris Bond attended the meeting to provide an update on weight restrictions at North Kettering Business Park and signage at Morrison’s site.


It was noted that the Amenity Weight Restriction (AWR) on Glendon Road was complete and operational. 


With regard to signage in the vicinity of the Morrison’s development it was noted that Atkins had been instructed to relocate some existing signs. With regard to 30 mph limit in Polwell Lane it was noted that a package of measures would be completed before Easter including street lighting, widening of footpath and speed limits. 


It was reported that the speed activated sign at Rothwell was not working since the installation of the nearby bus stop. It was also noted that the street light at this location was also not working. Keith Day advised that the contractor had been instructed to rectify this.


It was also reported that a set of traffic lights at Junction 7 on the A14 were facing in the wrong direction and the signage from Rothwell at this junction was inadequate – causing vehicles to cut across lanes. Keith Day advised that a number of issues had yet to be resolved with regard to this junction and the A43/A6003 junction. Councillor Tebbutt requested that the Highways Agency be requested to introduce an overtaking restriction on the A14 between Rothwell and Kettering and gave an undertaking to contact them.


With regard to developer signs on the highway it was reported that there were a number of contraventions in Burton Latimer. It was noted that the regulation team at Northants County Council in conjunction with Kettering Borough Council were preparing a definitive list of developer signs which contravened the conditions and it was hoped these would be removed. Anyone wishing to report a particular developer sign should contact:


Chris Bond on 01604 654317 or email cbond@northamptonshire.gov.uk

With regard to roadworks on access routes into Kettering (London Road) comment was made that little work seemed to be taking place and the filter on temporary traffic lights was not allowing many vehicles to pass through. Keith Day advised that it was utilities carrying out the work and there was little that could be done by the County Council – any issues could be addressed to Keith Parrot at NCC.    


Keith Day and Chris Bond were thanked for attending the meeting. 

(Councillor Whyte joined the meeting at 7.10pm and Councillor R Groome at 7.12pm)

05.A6TF.38
POLICE REPORT


Sergeant Kevin Burton was welcomed to the meeting and the crime statistics for the Northern Police Area were circulated.


Comment was made on the following issues:-

· Spate of criminal damage in Desborough was now reducing and 3 young people had been arrested

· Distraction burglaries were of concern and the Police were trying to contact elderly and vulnerable residents in the Borough – all present at the meeting were requested to assist with this

· Probationary Police Officers were working in Desborough and Barton Seagrave 

· PC Simon Johnson was leaving Burton Latimer 

· 2 Police Community Support Officers for the rural area would be available from April 2006

· Barton Seagrave Dispersal Order in place and also covered shopping area in Burton Latimer and St John’s Road

· Mobile Police Station to be used in A6 Towns  - previous uses have proved successful

· Representatives of Desborough Town Council were holding a meeting to discuss having a dispersal order in the town

· Motorbike problems in the Bridge Road, Desborough area appeared to have improved

· Bus bay adjacent to the pharmacy in Duke Street, Burton Latimer was continually being used for parking by motorists

· Untaxed vehicles at a site between Burton Latimer and Isham were a problem and response from the Police and DVLA was inconsistent – Sergeant Burton gave an undertaking to report this to the Police Control Room  

· Graffiti incident in Burton Latimer that took place beneath CCTV camera  – camera on loop so does not always catch incident

· Bench opposite Fish and Chip shop in Burton Latimer used by young people every evening from 5.30pm-6.30pm who leave much litter and waste – Martin Hammond to ascertain if the litter warden could attend 

· Rothwell Library anti-social behaviour – Library will continue to close early in the evenings until end of March, offenders are known to the Police and some are subject to ASBO, it is hoped staff at the Library will give statements to the Police

· CCTV Camera at Havelock Street, Desborough has been adjusted. Sergeant Burton requested a ‘volunteer’ monitor the camera in the Control Room and instruct Police Officers positioned on site – Martin Hammond advised that the protocol for CCTV should be ascertained via Godfrey Shaw at Environmental Care before undertaking this course of action to ensure any future prosecutions were sound   

· Details of detections and arrests as a result of CCTV to be reported to the next meeting

· Barton Seagrave Dispersal Order – Large groups of youths continue to gather at Latimer School at approximately 7.30pm

· Removal of graffiti should be immediate – Offensive graffiti is removed immediately regardless of it being on private or public property. Kettering Borough Council is working with the Police and Probation Service to ensure quick removal of graffiti

· Abandoned vehicles should be reported to ELVIS on 0845 6121999.

Sergeant Burton was thanked for his attendance.

(Prior to consideration of the following item Councillor Ruth Groome declared a personal interest as a non executive director of Heartlands Primary Care Trust)

05.A6TF.39
FUTURE OF PUBLIC SERVICES IN THE BOROUGH


Fire


Kevin Hedges reported that Northamptonshire Fire and Rescue Service were considering a number of projects with neighbouring County’s. It was noted that the Control Room for Northamptonshire would be based at Nottingham.   

Police 

It was noted that the Home Office had proposed a reduction in the number of police forces in England and Wales and the formation of larger, strategic forces. An East Midlands Regional Project Team was formed to consider the five counties in the region and two options were shortlisted -  an East Midlands Force consisting of all five counties or two forces consisting of Nottinghamshire/ Derbyshire and Northamptonshire/Leicestershire/Lincolnshire. As the Home Secretary required a single preferred option Northamptonshire Police Authority did not comply with this and responses to key questions were sought. 

Health

It was noted that three consultations were underway  - Strategic Health Authority, Ambulance Trust and Primary Care Trust. It was noted that there were currently 9 Primary Care Trusts in the East Midlands Region and the proposal was to reduce this to three or four. Details of the proposals were provided to the meeting. It was noted that consultation ended on 22nd March 2006 and all present at the meeting were requested to respond to the consultation. It was 

AGREED

that the Kettering Borough Council 



response be circulated to Town and Parish 


Councils – Martin Hammond.

Local Government 

It was noted that government wanted the boundaries of all agencies to be coterminous. It was noted that some services would be regionalised such as Fires Service and Trading Standards.

Comments were made including the following:

· Concern at being merged with Notts. Police Force as their success was behind Northamptonshire

· Changes would result in high job losses

· Two Shires Ambulance is high performing and this would be compromised

· Local Government Review may be delayed depending on the Minister in charge

· Earliest date Local Government Review could be implemented is 2009 

· Fire Service specialist equipment is currently managed on a regional basis

· Emergency planning for disasters is done at all levels

· Other Police Forces not as advanced in areas such as Information Technology  

It was 

AGREED

that the A6 Towns Forum respond as 



follows:




(i) the Two Shires Ambulance Trust be 



retained and any merger strongly opposed




(ii) From a local policing and local 



relationships
perspective the A6 Towns 



Forum would prefer to have units as small 


as possible and any merger should have 


commonality 
with those merged areas.


Kevin Hedges and Lisa Bryan were thanked for their attendance.

05.A6TF.40
UPDATE ON MERGER OF CATALYST CORBY AND NORTH NORTHANTS TOGETHER


Martin Hammond reported that 75 responses on the consultation to merge Catalyst Corby (CC) and North Northants Together (NNT) had been received with the majority being in favour and main opposition being from rural residents and Parish Councils. It was noted that the combined body would ensure delivery at ground level and not form policy or strategy.


It was noted that the next stage would be to prepare a business plan. It was also noted that the merger should be ready to proceed from 1st April 2006.


It was also noted that a bid for £5 million had been submitted for Town Centre regeneration in Kettering and Desborough and the outcome would be announced in the near future – the Borough Council would receive the funding and the newly merged body would deal with the practical aspects of the improvements.    


Comment was made that people were concerned that planning would be subverted by Corby representatives and that Catalyst Corby was more established – Martin Hammond advised that the planning process would remain with then Joint Planning Unit and Catalyst Corby and North Northants Together sat alongside each other with neither partner being dominant. It was also noted that all respondents to the consultation would be contacted regarding this and consideration on publicising this to a wider audience would be considered. 

(Councillor Whyte left the meeting at 9.15pm)

05.A6TF.41
BUDGET UPDATE


A report was submitted on the draft budget proposals in accordance with the Borough Council’s consultation arrangements.  It was 

AGREED
that the report be noted.

05.A6TF.42
LSP EXECUTIVE BOARD MINUTES


The LSP Executive Board minutes were provided to the Forum for their information.

05.A6TF.43
NEWSROUND


Burton Latimer


It was reported that the promised viewing platform at the Burton Wold wind farm had yet to be constructed – Councillor Ruth Groome gave an undertaking to pursue the matter.


Desborough


Alcohol Consumption – It was reported that the Police had approached Councillors regarding a Dispersal Order and on street drinking ban.


Jelson Homes, Pipewell Road – It was reported that the footpath to the Warrens had not been installed or the hedge replanted. Martin Hammond advised that officers would contact Councillor Dearing direct regarding this matter.

Rothwell


It was noted that the new Response Centre in Rothwell opened week commencing 13th February 2006.


It was noted that a meeting would be held at the end of February for youth organisations and the youth service to discuss future provision. Martin Hammond advised that the Borough Council was in discussion with Northants County council regarding future funding of the youth service. It was noted that the William Knibb Centre was not closing.  

05.A6TF.44
ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA

· Consultation on Peaselands Garage Site, Desborough

· Nene Valley Regional Park and green infrastructure progress

· Local Area Agreements – Martin Hammond

· Public Service Merger Update  

05.A6TF.45
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

A14 Litter


It was reported that the A14 was suffering from much litter. Martin Hammond gave an undertaking to report on plans to tackle the problem.
05.A6TF.46
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting would take place on 7.00 pm on 21st June 2006 in the Council Chamber, Municipal Offices.

(NB – Following the meeting the date was altered to Wednesday 14th June 2006)

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.39 pm)

Signed .......................................................

Chair

A6 Towns Forum No. 1
8.2.06


